Carlisle Parish Councils Association

Joint Meeting of the Association with the Executive of Carlisle City Council on Thursday 7 June 2007 at the Community Centre, Brampton at 7.00pm

Minutes

Present

Cllr Mike Mitchelson (Carlisle City Council), Cllr Marilyn Bowman (Carlisle City Council), Ms Maggie Moony (Carlisle City Council), Cllr Ray Knapton (Carlisle City Council), Cllr Ray Bloxham (Carlisle City Council), Ms Catherin Elliot (Carlisle City Council), Mr Mike Battersby (Carlisle City Council) Mr John Egan (Carlisle City Council), Ms Angela Brown (Carlisle City Council), Mr David Beaty (Carlisle City Council), Mr Ian McNichol (Carlisle Renaissance), Ms Karen Johnson (Arthuret PC), Cllr Ilene Forsyth (Arthuret PC), Cllr Barry Jenny Pollard (East Cumbria Countryside Project), Mr David Sheard, (Cumbria County Council), Cllr William Little (CPCA and Orton PC), Ms Patricia Macdonald (Orton PC), Ms Sarah Kyle (Walton PC), Cllr Steve Reynolds (Walton PC), Cllr David Johnson (St Cuthberts Without PC), Cllr Mike Jack (Kirklinton PC), Cllr Mike Pate (Beaumont PC) Ms Margaret McKenna (Beamont PC), Cllr Ian Yates (Wetheral PC), Ms Elizabeth Auld (Dalston PC), Cllr Ronnie Auld (Dalston PC), Mr Clive Moth (Stanwix Rural PC and Hethersgill PC), Cllr John Harris (Irthington PC), Cllr Craig Nicholson (Stanwix Rural PC), Cllr Jocelyn Holland (CPCA and Wetheral PC), Mr Chris Bagshaw (CALC).

1. Apologies for absence

Apologies were received from Cllr Peter Farmer (Carlisle City Council), Cllr Rob Graham (Kingmoor PC), Cllr Pauline Dalton (Dalston PC), Cllr Judy Prest (Carlisle City Council), Cllr John Mallinson (Carlisle City Council), Ms Zoe Sutton (Carlisle City Council), Ms Claire Rankin (Carlisle City Council).

2. Minutes of the last meeting between the Association and the City Council, held on 4 December 2006 were approved with the following corrections: 

Present: Westlinton is the parish name, not West Linton

Councillor D Johnson (St Cuthberts Without), not Mr D Johnston

Ms C Rankin (Carlisle City Council) not Ms C Rankin-Clarke

Mr C Bagshaw (CALC) not Carlisle City Council
3. Matters arising

There were no matters arising.

4. Village Halls

JH reported that a Village Hall Workshop had been held on 19 May following discussions at the last joint meeting. Marilyn Bowman explained her role as the council’s Rural Champion, encouraging parishes to contact her with rural problems. She went on to describe the Workshop as a success with 26 delegates from 15 village halls covering topics from Health and Safety to funding and usage. It is hoped that subsequent sessions can be run for more delegates as there were no other opportunities for village hall committees to meet other people in similar roles. Mike Battersby (Director of Community Services) took questions from the floor. JH pointed out that village hall volunteers were very committed but could be helped by small cash injections. Could any money be found at the next budget meeting? MB explained that the city already does a lot for village halls including £10k through the Neighbourhood Forums, so it was unlikely that any more money could be found.

5. Council tax and second homes (a paper on this subject was circulated with the agenda) 

Catherine Elliot (Director of Development Services) reported a mistake in the report she had submitted before the meeting. The Asset Management Plan had already been discussed by the council’s executive, and a decision had been made to identify council owned land which could be used for affordable housing. Mike Mitchelson explained that such developments could be more accurately described as ‘balanced housing’. JH responded to the call for recommendations (about use of second home council tax income) from CPCA. She said the role of Carlisle Partnership would be enhanced by its ability to make recommendations. It was asserted that the money would remain with Carlisle City Council, but payments would be made on Carlisle Partnership’s advice. The total amount would be £100k less the cost of a Housing Enabling Officer. JH suggested the following causes in line with CPCA policies: 

Affordable Housing

Rural Regeneration (eg Longtown MTI)

Social Exclusion, particularly youth provision, as this had been repeatedly emphasised in parish plans.

Ray Knapton pointed out the city was already providing training in recreation to the rural areas. JH suggested that individual parishes and communities could not afford provision for training in youth work, but in Eden positive steps had been taken by the Eden LSP to give a budget in this area.

6. Green Spaces and East Cumbria Countryside Project

Phil Gray (Green Spaces Manager, Carlisle City Council) introduced Jenny Pollard (ECCP Officer). He explained his role in the Green Spaces team, formed from the merger of Parks and Countryside and Grounds and Maintenance in May 2006. The team is responsible for, among other things, allotments, parks, trees, play areas, some cemeteries and former churchyards, fountains, Talkin Tarn, Kingmoor nature reserve and city rights of way. It is based in Boustead’s Grassing and has 75 full and part-time staff, mostly in grounds maintenance and grass cutting. Bitts Park is their showpiece site, one of five ‘Green Flag’ (a national standard) parks in the city.

The Green Spaces team offers advice to parish councils on grounds maintenance, a free annual inspection of play areas, practical help with rights of way and plants for Britain in Bloom.

Jenny Pollard explained ECCP’s role as a jointly funded body since 1985 by Carlisle City Council, Cumbria County Council and Eden District Council. Based in Warwick Bridge it has 12 staff including an interpretation officer, a woodland officer and a graphic design team. Their role is to conserve and enhance the countryside, improve understanding and enjoyment of the countryside and make it accessible for all. They work through grants, capital investment work, contract work and by producing leaflets and interpretative panels. They concentrate on access improvement, upgrading paths and signs when funds allow, activities including guided walks. They can work directly with parish councils, sharing funding, and can make site visits for advice arranged through parish clerks.

Ronnie Auld asked if Dalston could be helped with their disused gravel beds. Jenny suggested the parish council met with ECCP to help prepare a management plan. 

JH explained that in the past, parish councils had gone to ECCP with path maintenance problems but now the county had Area Footpath Officers and this caused some confusion. David Sheard (Area Support Manager, Cumbria County Council) suggested the Highways Hotline was the appropriate way around this confusion, being a one-stop shop for all highways related matters. Ray Bloxham suggested people were still confused. Several people in the room thought there was too much muddle about the Hotline. Karen Johnson suggested that her experience was that it didn’t work. Liz Auld explained that Dalston had a good relationship with ECCP but now wondered who did what. Where could they get bedding plants from for instance? Phil Gray explained that there was no officer in place dealing with this issue at the moment, but he would ensure it was addressed asap. Ray Bloxham asked if this was a service available to all parishes. Phil Gray explained that it was dealt with as equitably as possible given the finite resources. Mike Mitchelson suggested we hold the next summer joint meeting at Talkin Tarn.

7. Better Governance for Cumbria Group

Mike Mitchelson explained the genesis of the Better Government for Cumbria Group. It draws from South Lakeland, Barrow, Copeland, Allerdale and Carlisle City Council and has been looking at alternatives to the unitary proposal from the county, should that bid fail. He went on to explain that it is the group’s view that the county unitary bid falls short in five key areas.

a) There is a question mark over the affordability of transition costs, since few efficiencies had been identified. 

b) There is not high support within the county, many people feeling ‘Cumbria’ was not a ‘place’ in the sense that it had no historical identity and was just a bureaucratic convenience. 

c) There was an absence of political leadership. It was proposed that the new authority would devolve power to localised boards but this had no constitutional commitment and so could be withdrawn at any time by the new cabinet run council. 

d) The commitment to neighbourhood engagement was lukewarm, the community boards having no real power. 

e) There was no evidence of a commitment to improving service delivery and very little ambition.

However the Local Government White Paper had asserted that ‘no change’ was not an option, so BGFC have agreed they would begin a review of their boundaries, culminating in a four ‘most-purpose authority’ model. There would be 100 per cent parishing and new Local Service Forums which included town and parish councils and other stakeholders. A new Cumbria Federation would coordinate countywide services. This would have a directly elected mayor and two councillors from each mpa. He believed this was the most appropriate model for Carlisle City Council and would produce real savings. 

The next steps would be to show central government they had a real alternative. A specially commissioned Mori poll demonstrated a degree of popular opposition to the county’s proposals. The group was now engaged in liaison with stakeholders, MPs and ministers. Four Cumbrian MPs (Eric Martlew, Jamie Reed, David Maclean and Tim Farron had supported an adjournment debate opposing the unitary bid. There was a postcard campaign and the city’s three political leaders had written to residents urging them to give responses to the government’s stakeholder consultation. Th BGFC group was also discussing the whole process with others, such as Shrewsbury and Atcham DC who had initiated a judicial review.

Cumbria Strategic Partnership had raised serious concerns about the bid at its last meeting. The District councils were finalising their submission to government by the 22 June. Carlisle City Council would agree its position by 18 June. Some of those in CSP who had grave concerns about the bid included the Institute of Directors and Churches Together in Cumbria.

Maggie Moony then asked for questions and comments from the floor.

Ray Bloxham reported that the district LSPs were not happy at Unitary bid proposals to abolish them. Despite undertakings not to do this, there was no constitutional commitment from the unitary bid to retain the LSPs. The BGFC process was not a bid though, but a better way of doing things in the future. Jocelyn Holland reported that many parish councils also had reservations about the status of the LSPs in the unitary bid. 

Ian Yates asked if there had been any direction from the Secretary of State about how feedback on the unitary bid could be most effective. Maggie replied that evidence must be supplied relating to the five criteria the government was using to judge proposals. 

Karen Johnson explained that Arthuret PC had received information from the county council claiming not to understand the districts’ position.

Barry Earp said he had not received a letter from the three political leaders in Carlisle City Council. Mike Mitchelson said they had been delivered in Brampton the previous weekend. JH asked how many of those present had received a letter from the three political leaders. Over threee quarters claimed they hadn’t. Ray Bloxham explained this may be due to the delivery method. The Royal Mail could not deliver within the timescale, so an independent distributor had been used.

Ronnie Auld reported that Great Orton properties had received the mailing but Dalston had not. The local Lib Dems manage to reach every household, how come the city council couldn’t? Mike Mitchelson suggested the back up was the council’s Focus magazine and the website. Ronnie Auld asked why a link had not been requested from parish websites. Barry Earp pointed out that Eden residents had all had a ballot paper, but Carlisle had managed a flyer.

Mike Mitchelson again asserted that this was because Royal Mail in the city had informed them it was unable to do the job within the timescale..

Clive Moth asked that we consider what is in this process for parish councils. What is the best way for Carlisle city to be parished? How can we form a new relationship between parishes and the principal authority. Some councils are clearly too small to respond to this consultation by 22 June. Mike Mitchelson responded that there were two focuses for action. The 22 June clearly needed some form of emergency response, but in the longer term there were many new ways of working to be explored. There was an open invite to the county council and Lake District National Park for this to be discussed. After 22 June, work would not stop on this. Ray Bloxham explained that although it had taken some time, there was now a costed study. Jocelyn Holland asked when this would include the financial information. Ray Bloxham replied that this information was now contained within the report. Jocelyn Holland asked if there could be an executive summary for parishes. Maggie Moony explained that it had taken six months for the BGFC group to figure out costs and savings but they now believed they had identified real savings. Angela Brown (Director Corporate Services) suggested that the issue was too complex to be summed up effectively on one sheet of A4. William Little asked if the large document could be distributed electronically, so that councillors could respond individually if they had no parish council meeting within the timescale. Maggie Moony suggested this was possible but wondered whether it would help. Jocelyn Holland explained that there was CALC Executive meeting on 16 June and she would urge clerks to give any feedback they could. Maggie Moony suggested a recent CALC circular letter had misled clerks because it presented a South Lakeland District Council presentation out of context. Jocelyn Holland suggested the council use students for effective distribution.

The meeting closed at 8.30.

